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Welcome to the Newsletter of the Seton Hall Faculty Senate!
 
Below are some highlights of the work of the Faculty Senate during the first half of the spring semester. Meeting minutes, detailed committee reports, and agendas of upcoming meetings are available on the Senate website at http://academic.shu.edu/senate/.
 
Highlights of the Most Recent Faculty Senate Meetings
 
Three Faculty Senate meetings were held this semester, on January 20th, February 10th and March 2nd.  At the January 20th meeting, the Provost reported the hire of John E. Buschman of Georgetown University as the new dean of University Libraries at Seton Hall.  The searches for deans for the College of Arts & Sciences and the Stillman School of Business continue as well as the searches for a Senior Associate Provost and a Chief Financial Officer.   
 
At the March 2nd meeting, the Senate approved a resolution from the Academic Policy Committee stating that changes to colleges’ core curricula are “proper subject[s] of inquiry” for the Senate.  The Senate unanimously approved a motion from the Compensation Committee asking the Executive Committee to meet with the President prior to the April Senate meeting to discuss the precise timing of the next faculty salary study.
 
The Senate discussed changing its website to the TLTC supported blog platform at the February 10th meeting; the new site is expected to be up and running later this semester.  The benefit of this blog platform is that it allows viewers to search all pages and linked documents.  Also, the blog platform allows space for committees of the Senate to post their minutes and any relevant committee work.  The current Senate webpage would remain, but serve primarily as an archive. 
 
Highlights from the Committees
 
These are matters that the Faculty Senate is currently working on:
 
1.     The Academic Policy Committee continues to work on the issue of possibly revising course evaluations and developing clearer policies regarding access to such evaluations. The APC has also been engaged by the Provost’s Office to work on faculty responses to the results of the National Survey of Student Engagement, which were released in February.
 
2.     The Admissions Committee has been updating the Senate on what are currently encouraging undergraduate admissions numbers for the Fall 2012 semester.  At the February 10th meeting, however, the Provost informed the Senate that because of the smaller 2011 class, the university will continue to face a budget shortfall in the coming year.
 
3.     The Calendar Committee proposed an academic year 2014-2015 calendar at the February 10th meeting and awaits a response from the Provost’s Office.  The proposal includes the Provost’s Office’s preference for a regularized pre-Labor Day start, while also recognizing the faculty’s desire for a Fall break and a Spring semester start date after the Martin Luther King, Jr. holiday.
 
4.     The Benefits Advisory Committee met on January 23rd to discuss health insurance costs for 2013.  The university is partnering with a new long-term care insurance provider Genworth Life Insurance Company; open enrollment for long-term care insurance through Genworth will be available during April.  The Benefits Advisory Committee, a faculty-employee group on which the Senate has representation, is preparing a survey to gauge faculty satisfaction with current benefits and openness to possible plan changes.  
 
5.     The Faculty Guide and Bylaws Committee is working to update Senate governance structures in order to ensure continuity.  The committee is also discussing a possible modernization of the rank and tenure process. 
 
Message from the Executive Committee
 
The Senate has undertaken an ambitious proposal from the Faculty Guide committee, aiming to improve the antiquated contract structure offered to tenure-track faculty.  This proposal would offer junior faculty multi-year contracts and the possibility of applying for sabbatical leave after a successful third-year review. 
 
The Executive Committee is happy to report that the Provost has approved a proposed change to Faculty Guide article 5.4 regarding the composition of Rank and Tenure Committees, which now stipulates:  
 
All tenured members of a department constitute the department’s Rank and Tenure Committee. No faculty member shall vote on a promotion to a rank higher than his/her own rank, vote on his/her own promotion, vote when there is a conflict of interest.  The faculty of each department shall adopt bylaws governing the conduct of the college Rank and Tenure Committee; a copy of the bylaws shall be on file in the Office of the Provost and shall be made available to the University Rank and Tenure Committee.
 

At the January 20th meeting, the Senate approved a proposal for clinical faculty lines in the College of Nursing, which would allow current College of Nursing Faculty Associates to transition into such lines.  This proposal has been declined by the Provost on the grounds that the proposal in its current form would in effect eliminate Faculty Associate positions. The Senate will continue to work with the Provost in developing a satisfactory proposal. 
 
This April, colleges and schools will elect 23 new faculty members to sit as senators for the 2012-2014 term.  The EC strongly encourages all faculty to participate in these elections. The first meeting of the new Senate, at which a new EC and committee chairs will be elected, will be held on May 4th at 1:00 pm in the Beck Rooms of Walsh Library.  The EC extends a heartfelt thank you to all senators whose terms expire after the April 13th meeting for their dedicated service to the Senate and the university.
 
Reminders
 
All Senate meetings, normally held in the Beck Rooms of Walsh Library, are open to all.  We invite you to attend and, if you’d like, to participate actively.
Please also take a look at the different committees at http://academic.shu.edu/senate/Senate_Committees_11-12.htm and consider whether you might volunteer for one of these and gain valuable and interesting service experience.  Please note that you do not need to be a senator in order to serve on a Senate committee.
The next Senate meeting is scheduled for Friday, April 13th in Jubilee Hall Auditorium.
 
We welcome any questions or comments for the Faculty Senate; please feel free to contact us at senate@shu.edu.
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